SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA VANCOUVER REGISTRY	
AUG 0 4 2023	NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY
	RT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

ORDER MADE AFTER APPLICATION

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

)

BEFORE THE HONOURABLE MR. JUSTICE LOO

13/July/2023

THE APPLICATION of KSV Restructuring Inc., in its capacity as the Court-appointed receiver and manager (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") of all assets, undertakings, and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon, including proceeds thereof, coming on for hearing at Vancouver, British Columbia, on Thursday, the 13th day of July, 2023; AND ON HEARING Vicki Tickle, counsel for the Receiver, and those other counsel listed on Schedule "A" hereto, and no one else appearing, although duly served; AND UPON READING the material filed, including the Second Report of the Receiver dated June 29, 2023 (the "**Second Report**") and the Receiver's Confidential Supplement to the Second Report dated June 29, 2023 (the "**Confidential Supplement**");

THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES THAT:

1. Subject only to paragraph 2 of this Order, the sale transaction (the "**Transaction**") contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023 between the

Receiver and Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. (the "**Purchaser**"), as amended by the Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023 (as so amended, the "**Sale Agreement**"), copies of which are attached hereto as Schedule "B", is hereby approved, and the Sale Agreement is commercially reasonable. The execution of the Sale Agreement by the Receiver is hereby authorized and approved, and the Receiver is hereby authorized and approved, and the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction and for the conveyance to the Purchaser of the assets described in the Sale Agreement (the "**Purchased Assets**").

- 2. Closing of the Transaction shall occur on September 12, 2023, subject only to a judicial determination on or after August 4, 2023 that the sale transaction (the "RVO Transaction") contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023, a copy of which is attached as Appendix "B" to the Second Report, as amended by the Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023, a copy of which is attached hereto as Schedule "C" (as so amended, the "RVO Sale Agreement") between the Receiver and the Purchaser, be approved, in which case:
 - (a) the Purchaser shall be entitled to seek the Approval and Vesting Order and Reverse Vesting Order substantially in the forms attached to, and as those terms are defined in, the RVO Sale Agreement; and
 - (b) closing of the RVO Transaction shall occur on September 12, 2023.
- 3. This Order is without prejudice to the rights and positions of any party with respect to the appropriateness or otherwise of the RVO Transaction and the approval of the RVO Sale Agreement, including the right of any party to seek to vary or set aside any of the terms of this Order if the RVO Transaction and RVO Sale Agreement are approved.
- 4. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Order shall have the meaning given to them in the Sale Agreement.
- 5. Upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate substantially in the form attached as Schedule "D" hereto (the "Receiver's Certificate"), all right, title and interest of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") in and to the Purchased Assets described in the Sale Agreement shall vest absolutely in the Purchaser in fee simple, free and clear of and from any and all security interests (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), hypothecs, mortgages, trusts or deemed trusts (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), liens, executions, levies, charges, or other financial or monetary claims, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise (collectively, the "Claims") including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing: (i) any encumbrances or charges created by the Order of this Court dated February 16, 2023; (ii) all charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations pursuant to the Personal Property Security Act of British Columbia or any other personal property registry system; and (iii) those Claims listed on Schedule "E" hereto (all of which are collectively referred to as the "Encumbrances", which term shall not include the permitted encumbrances, easements and restrictive covenants listed on Schedule "F" hereto), and, for greater certainty, this Court orders that all of the Encumbrances affecting or relating to the Purchased Assets are hereby expunged and discharged as against the Purchased Assets.

- 6. Upon presentation for registration in the Land Title Office for the Land Title District of Vancouver of a certified copy of this Order, together with a letter from Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP, solicitors for the Receiver, authorizing registration of this Order, the British Columbia Registrar of Land Titles is hereby directed to:
 - (a) enter the Purchaser as the owner of the Lands, as identified in Schedule "G" hereto, together with all buildings and other structures, facilities and improvements located thereon and fixtures, systems, interests, licenses, rights, covenants, restrictive covenants, commons, ways, profits, privileges, rights, easements and appurtenances to the said hereditaments belonging, or with the same or any part thereof, held or enjoyed or appurtenant thereto, in fee simple in respect of the Lands, and this Court declares that it has been proved to the satisfaction of the Court on investigation that the title of the Purchaser in and to the Lands is a good, safe holding and marketable title and directs the BC Registrar to register indefeasible title in favour of the Purchaser as aforesaid; and
 - (b) having considered the interest of third parties, to discharge, release, delete and expunge from title to the Lands all of the registered Encumbrances except for those listed in Schedule "F".
- 7. For the purposes of determining the nature and priority of Claims, the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets shall stand in the place and stead of the Purchased Assets, and from and after the delivery of the Receiver's Certificate all Claims shall attach to the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets with the same priority as they had with respect to the Purchased Assets immediately prior to the sale, as if the Purchased Assets had not been sold and remained in the possession or control of the person having had possession or control immediately prior to the sale.
- 8. The Receiver is to file with the Court a copy of the Receiver's Certificate forthwith after delivery thereof.
- 9. Pursuant to section 7(3)(c) of the Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act (Canada) or section 18(10)(o) of the Personal Information Protection Act (British Columbia), the Receiver is hereby authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to the Purchaser (i) all human resources and payroll information in the Debtors' records pertaining to the Debtors' past and current employees; and (ii) all personal and banking information in the Debtors' records pertaining to Tenants in relation to the Leases and the Accounts Receivable. The Purchaser shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it in a manner which is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by the Debtors.

- 10. Subject to the terms of the Sale Agreement, possession of the Purchased Assets, including any real property (subject to the Leases), shall be delivered by the Receiver to the Purchaser at 12:00 noon on the Closing Date (as defined in the Sale Agreement), subject to the permitted encumbrances as set out in the Sale Agreement and listed on Schedule "F".
- 11. The Receiver, with the consent of the Purchaser, shall be at liberty to extend the Closing Date to such later date as those parties may agree without the necessity of a further Order of this Court.
- 12. Notwithstanding:
 - (a) these proceedings;
 - (b) any applications for a bankruptcy order in respect of the Debtors or any of them now or hereafter made pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such applications; and
 - (c) any assignment in bankruptcy made by or in respect of the Debtors or any of them,

the vesting of the Purchased Assets in the Purchaser pursuant to this Order shall be binding on any trustee in bankruptcy that may be appointed in respect of the Debtor and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Debtors, nor shall it constitute or be deemed to be a transfer at undervalue, fraudulent preference, assignment, fraudulent conveyance or other reviewable transaction under the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* or any other applicable federal or provincial legislation, nor shall it constitute oppressive or unfairly prejudicial conduct pursuant to any applicable federal or provincial legislation.

- 13. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Receiver, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.
- 14. The Receiver or any other party have liberty to apply for such further or other directions or relief as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.

15. Endorsement of this Order by counsel appearing on this application, other than counsel for the Receiver, is hereby dispensed with.

THE FOLLOWING PARTIES APPROVE THE FORM OF THIS ORDER AND CONSENT TO EACH OF THE ORDERS, IF ANY, THAT ARE INDICATED ABOVE AS BEING BY CONSENT:

Signature of Vicki Tickle Lawyer for the Receiver

BY THE COURT REGISTRAR

Schedule A – List of Counsel

Counsel	Party
Emily MacKinnon and Elie Laskin	Peakhill Capital Inc.
Jordan Schultz and Emma Newbery	Cenyard Pacific Developments Inc.
Owen James	His Majesty the King in right of the Province of British Columbia
Colin Brousson and Samantha Arbor	Woodbourne Canada IV GP ULC, WB Canada Partners IV (INT) MF CORP., and WB Canada Partners IV MF, LLC
William Roberts	Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd.

Schedule B - The Sale Agreement

(See attached)

AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

THIS AGREEMENT dated for reference this 14 day of June, 2023

BETWEEN:

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver and manager of the Receivership Property

(the "Receiver")

-and-

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

(the "Purchaser" and, together with the Receiver, the "Parties")

WHEREAS:

- A. On February 16, 2023, the Supreme Court of British Columbia (the "**Court**") pronounced an Order (the "**Receivership Order**"), appointing the Receiver as receiver and manager, without security of all of the assets, undertakings, and businesses of the Debtors as they relate to the Property, together with the Property itself, and including the proceeds thereof (collectively, the "**Receivership Property**") pursuant to subsection 243(1) of the BIA and section 39 of the *Law and Equity Act* (British Columbia).
- B. On March 23, 2023, the Court pronounced an Order authorizing and directing the Receiver to carry out a sale process for the solicitation of offers to purchase all or substantially all of the Property (the "Sale Process").
- C. The Receiver has selected the Purchaser as the successful bidder in accordance with the Sale Process.
- D. Subject to Court approval, the Receiver wishes to sell and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser wishes to purchase and acquire, the Property.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set forth in this Agreement, including the Purchase Price and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties covenant and agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires, the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:

"Accounts Receivable" means all amounts and monetary obligations owing to the Debtors by the Tenants pursuant to the Leases that are outstanding as of the Closing Date.

"Adjustment Date" means 11:59 p.m. on the day before the Closing Date.

"Adjustments" means the adjustments to the Purchase Price provided for and determined pursuant to Sections 3.3 to 3.5.

"Agreement" means this Agreement and the Schedules attached hereto, as amended from time to time.

"Applicable Laws" means the statutes, regulations, orders, judgments, decrees, rules or other lawful requirements of Governmental Authorities which are applicable to the Purchased Assets or any of the Parties.

"Approval and Vesting Order" means an approval and vesting order of the Court, pursuant to which the Transaction is approved by the Court and pursuant to which all right, title and interest of the Debtors in the Purchased Assets shall be vested absolutely in and to the Purchaser, or its assignee pursuant to Section 11.12, on Closing, substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "A".

"Assignment and Assumption of Contracts" means an assignment and assumption of the Contracts, including any renewals, extensions, and amendments to same, to the extent that they are assignable without consent, to be delivered on Closing pursuant to Sections 6.1 and 6.2.

"Assignment and Assumption of Intangible Assets" means an assignment and assumption of the Accounts Receivable, Books and Records, Intellectual Property, Permits and Insurance Rights, to be delivered on Closing pursuant to Sections 6.1 and 6.2.

"Assignment and Assumption of Leases" means an assignment and assumption of the Leases and any subleases of the Leases, in each case as amended, renewed, extended or otherwise varied from time to time, to be delivered on Closing pursuant to Sections 6.1 and 6.2.

"BIA" means the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act (Canada).

"Books and Records" means all of the Debtors' books and records at the Closing Date relating to the Purchased Assets, including all technical and business records, Building records and Tenant files, licences, approvals, warranties, manuals, accounting records, copies of insurance policies (excluding copies of insurance policies relating to directors' and officers' insurance), and maintenance and usage logs, whether in hard copy or electronic format that: (i) are in the possession or control of the Receiver as of the date of this Agreement; and (ii) can be separated, organized and made available to the Purchaser upon the Receiver utilizing commercially reasonable efforts.

"**Buildings**" means all of the buildings, structures and fixed improvements located on, in or under the Lands, and improvements and fixtures contained in or on such buildings and structures used in the operation of same, but excluding: (i) improvements and fixtures not owned by the Debtors; and (ii) those improvements and fixtures that are removable by a Tenant pursuant to a Lease.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday or Sunday and which is not a statutory holiday in Canada and/or the Province of British Columbia.

"Chattels" means those tools, machinery, equipment, inventory and supplies located at the Property and owned by the Debtors and used exclusively in connection with the operation, use, enjoyment, maintenance or management of the Property and as listed in Schedule "B" hereto.

"Claims" means all past, present and future claims, suits, proceedings, liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, judgments, costs, expenses, fines, disbursements, legal fees on a solicitor and client basis, and other professional fees and disbursements, interest, demands and actions of any nature or any kind whatsoever.

"Closing" means the closing of the Transaction and the sale of the Purchased Assets, including, without limitation, the payment of the Purchase Price and the delivery of the Closing Documents, on the Closing Date at the offices of the Receiver's Solicitors.

"Closing Date" means the date that is the later of: (i) the first Business Day following the date that is 60 days following the date on which the Approval and Vesting Order is granted by the Court; and (ii) the first Business Day following the date that is 60 days following the date on which any appeals of or applications to set aside or vary the Approval and Vesting Order have been finally dismissed, or such other date as agreed in writing by the Parties.

"Closing Documents" means the agreements, instruments and other documents to be delivered by the Receiver to the Purchaser or the Purchaser's Solicitors pursuant to Section 6.1 and the agreements, instruments and other documents to be delivered by the Purchaser to the Receiver or the Receiver's Solicitors pursuant to Section 6.2.

"Commissions" means any fees or commissions owing to the Receiver's Broker with respect to the Property and the Sale Process, but shall not include any fees or commissions owing to any broker or agent engaged by the Purchaser.

"**Conditions Precedent**" means, collectively, the Mutual Conditions, the Receiver's Conditions, and the Purchaser's Conditions.

"Contracts" means those contracts listed in Schedule "C" hereto.

"Court" means the Supreme Court of British Columbia.

"Court Approval Condition" shall have the meaning set out in Section 4.1.

"Debtors" means Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd.

"Deposit" shall have the meaning set out in Section 3.2.

"Encumbrances" means all mortgages, pledges, charges, liens, construction liens, debentures, hypothecs, trust deeds, assignments by way of security, security interests, options, equitable interests or beneficial interests, conditional sales contracts or other title retention agreements or similar interests or instruments charging, or creating a security interest in, or against title to, the Purchased Assets or any part thereof or interest therein, including, without limitation, easements, servitudes, rights of way, restrictions, any subdivision, site plan, development or other agreements with a Governmental Authority affecting the Property, executions or other charges or encumbrances (including notices or other registrations in respect of any of the foregoing) which encumber title to the Purchased Assets or any part thereof or interest therein.

"Environmental Laws" means all Applicable Laws relating to the environment or any Hazardous Substance.

"Excluded Assets" means any assets listed in Schedule "D" hereto.

"Final Statement of Adjustments" has the meaning set out in Section 3.5 hereto.

"Governmental Authority" means any government, regulatory authority, government department, agency, utility, commission, board, tribunal, court or other law, rule or regulation making entity having jurisdiction on behalf of any nation, province or state or other subdivision thereof or any municipality, district or other subdivision thereof, or having jurisdiction over the relevant circumstances, or any person acting under the authority of any of the foregoing.

"GST" means goods and services tax, harmonized sales tax, value added or similar and other tax payable pursuant to the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada).

"Hazardous Substance" means any contaminant, substance, pollutant, waste, hazardous material, toxic substance, radioactive substance, petroleum, its derivatives, by-products and other hydrocarbons, dangerous substance or dangerous good or material that is: (i) deemed hazardous or toxic under Environmental Laws; (ii) prohibited, controlled or regulated by any Governmental Authority pursuant to Environmental Laws; or (iii) present to a degree or in an amount in excess of thresholds regulated under Environmental Laws.

"Insurance Rights" means all rights of the Debtors and/or the Receiver of every nature arising out of all insurance policies relating to any of the Purchased Assets, which are assignable without the consent of the counterparty, but excluding any and all insurance policies relating to directors' and officers' insurance.

"Intellectual Property" means the intellectual property of the Debtors relating to the Purchased Assets, including drawings, plans, inventions, works, designs, and know-how, listed in Schedule "E" hereto.

"Interim Statement of Adjustments" has the meaning set out in Section 3.5 hereto.

"Lands" means the lands and premises in Vancouver, British Columbia legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID: 007-982-160.

"Leases" means the leases and agreements to lease, binding offers to lease and any other rights or licences to use or occupy any part of the Property between the Debtors or the Debtors' duly authorized agent, as applicable, as landlord and the Tenants listed in Schedule "F" hereto as of the Closing Date.

"Outside Date" means September 30, 2023, or such later date as the Parties may agree in writing.

"Permits" means the development, planning or other permits and/or licences listed in Schedule "G" hereto.

"**Permitted Encumbrances**" means the Encumbrances against the Purchased Assets listed or described in **Schedule** "H" hereto and any other Encumbrances approved by the Purchaser on or before the Closing Date.

"Person" means an individual, partnership (limited or general), corporation, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any department or agency thereof, and the successors and assigns thereof or the heirs, executors, administrators or other legal representatives of an individual.

"**Prepaid Expenses**" means any expenses in respect of the Purchased Assets paid in advance by the Debtors or the Receiver.

"**Primary Offer**" means the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated for reference the same date as the date of this Agreement between the Receiver and the Purchaser whereby the Nominee, continues to hold all of its right, title and interest in and to the Property, and all Claims and Encumbrances against the Nominee's interest in the Property are vested in a new entity incorporated for that purpose by way of a limited reverse vesting order to be granted by the Court.

"Property" means collectively the Lands and Buildings.

"Property Conditions" has the meaning set out in Section 2.3 hereto.

"**Purchased Assets**" means all the right, title and interest of the Debtors, if any, in, to and under:

(a) the Property;

- (b) the Accounts Receivable;
- (c) the Leases;
- (d) the Contracts;
- (e) the Chattels;
- (f) the Books and Records;
- (g) the Intellectual Property;
- (h) the Insurance Rights; and
- (i) the Permits.

provided, however, that it shall not include any of the Excluded Assets.

"**Purchase Price**" means \$68,482,000.00, which shall be exclusive of GST and transfer taxes where applicable.

"**Purchaser's Solicitors**" means Lawson Lundell LLP or such other firm or firms of solicitors as are appointed by the Purchaser from time to time and notice of which is provided to the Receiver.

"Receiver" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"Receiver's Broker" means CBRE Limited.

"**Receiver's Solicitors**" means Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP or such other firm or firms of solicitors or agents as are retained by the Receiver from time to time and notice of which is provided to the Purchaser.

"Receivership Order" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"**Receivership Proceedings**" means the proceedings commenced under the Receivership Order pursuant to which the Receiver was appointed as Receiver over the Receivership Property.

"Receivership Property" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"Released Persons" means the Receiver, the Receiver's Broker, and the directors, officers, employees, agents, professional advisors, successors and assigns of either of the foregoing.

"Sale Process" shall have the meaning set out in the Recitals hereto.

"Security Deposits" means money paid, or value otherwise given, by or on behalf of a Tenant to the Debtors or the Receiver, as applicable, to be held as security for any liability or obligation of that Tenant under a Lease.

"**Tenants**" means all Persons or parties having a right to occupy any rentable area of the Property pursuant to a Lease.

"Transaction" means the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets provided for in this Agreement.

1.2 Schedules

The following schedules attached hereto form part of this Agreement:

- (a) Schedule "A" Approval and Vesting Order;
- (b) Schedule "B" Chattels;
- (c) Schedule "C" Contracts;
- (d) Schedule "D" Excluded Assets;
- (e) Schedule "E" Intellectual Property;
- (f) Schedule "F" Leases;
- (g) Schedule "G" Permits; and
- (h) Schedule "H" Permitted Encumbrances.

1.3 Terms of Reference

References to a specific article or section, unless something in the subject matter or context is inconsistent therewith, shall be construed as references to that specific article or section of this Agreement. The terms "this Agreement", "hereof", "herein", "hereto", "hereto", "hereunder" and similar expressions shall be deemed to refer: (i) generally to this Agreement and not to any particular article, section or other portion of this Agreement; and (ii) to any documents supplemental hereto.

1.4 Interpretation Not Affected by Headings

The division of this Agreement into articles, sections, subsections, clauses and paragraphs and other portions, and the insertion of headings and a table of contents, are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.5 Currency

Unless otherwise stated, all references in this Agreement to sums of money are expressed in, and all payments provided for herein shall be made in, Canadian dollars.

1.6 Gender and Number

All words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa. All words importing gender include all genders.

1.7 Date for Any Action

Unless otherwise specified, references to "days" shall refer to calendar days, provided, however, that if the date on which any action is required to be taken hereunder by a Person is not a Business Day, such action shall be required to be taken on the next succeeding day that is a Business Day.

1.8 Time

Unless otherwise specified, all references to time expressed in this Agreement and in any document issued in connection with this Agreement mean local time in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, and any reference to an event occurring on a Business Day shall mean prior to 5:00 p.m. on such Business Day. Unless otherwise specified, time periods within or following which any payment is to be made or act is to be done shall be calculated by excluding the day on which the period commences and including the day on which the period ends.

ARTICLE 2 AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

2.1 Purchase and Sale of the Purchased Assets

Upon and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Receiver agrees to sell, and the Purchaser agrees to purchase, the Purchased Assets for the Purchase Price, subject only to the Permitted Encumbrances, and all other Encumbrances shall be discharged and released as required by the Approval and Vesting Order. This Agreement shall be completed on the Closing Date at the offices of the Receiver's Solicitors subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.2 Binding Agreement

The agreements of the Receiver and the Purchaser set forth in Section 2.1 create and constitute a binding agreement of purchase and sale for the Purchased Assets in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

2.3 Acknowledgement of Purchaser as to Condition of the Purchased Assets

Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything else contained herein or elsewhere, the Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that:

(a) the Purchased Assets are being sold and purchased and the Transaction is being effected on an "as-is, where-is" basis, without any representation, warranty or covenant by the Receiver, the Debtors or any other Person, other than as set out in this Agreement;

- (b) the Receiver makes no representations or warranties, other than and only to the extent of the representations and warranties set out in Section 5.1, of any nature whatsoever with respect to any confidential information or documentation disclosed to the Purchaser, nor with respect to the Purchased Assets, including, without limitation, title thereto and/or the state of any Encumbrances or the Transaction, including, without limitation: (i) the structural integrity or any other aspect of the physical condition of any Building; (ii) the conformity of any Building to any plans or specifications (including, without limitation, any plans and specifications that may have been or which may be provided to the Purchaser); (iii) the conformity of the Property to past, current or future applicable zoning or building code requirements or other Applicable Laws; (iv) the existence of soil instability, past soil repairs, soil additions or conditions of soil fill or any other matter affecting the stability or integrity of the Lands, or any Building situated on or as part of any Property; (v) the sufficiency of any drainage; (vi) whether the Property is located wholly or partially in a flood plain or a flood hazard boundary or similar area; (vii) the existence or non-existence of underground and/or above ground storage tanks; (viii) the availability of public utilities, access, parking and/or services for the Property; (ix) the fitness or suitability of the Property for occupancy or any intended use (including matters relating to health and safety) and the fitness and suitability for use of any of the Chattels; (x) the potential for further development of the Property; (xi) the existence of land use, zoning or building entitlements affecting the Property; (xii) the presence, release or use of any Hazardous Substance in, under, on or about the Property or any neighbouring lands; and (xiii) the conformity or compliance of the Purchased Assets to any municipal by-laws, including those relating to the preservation of heritage, cultural or historical property (collectively, the "Property Conditions");
- (c) as part of the Purchaser's agreement to purchase the Purchased Assets and to accept the Purchased Assets in the condition set out in this Section 2.3, and not as a limitation on such agreement, the Purchaser hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waives any and all actual or potential rights or Claims the Purchaser might have against the Receiver and/or the Debtors pursuant to any warranty, express or implied, of any kind or type relating to the Purchased Assets or any other assets, the Property Conditions or any other aspect of the Transaction. Such waiver is absolute, unlimited and includes, without limitation, waiver of express warranties, implied warranties, any warranties at law and/or in equity, warranties of fitness for a particular use, warranties of merchantability, warranties of occupancy, strict liability and Claims of every kind and type, including, without limitation, Claims regarding defects, whether or not discoverable, product liability Claims or similar Claims, and to all other extent or later created or conceived of strict liability or strict liability type Claims and rights;
- (d) none of the Receiver, the Receiver's Broker or the Debtors shall be responsible or liable for any misrepresentation, lack of disclosure or incorrect or incomplete disclosure of any nature whatsoever or failure to investigate the Purchased Assets on the part of any broker or sales agent, or any other purported or acknowledged

agent, representative, contractor, consultant, or employee of the Receiver, the Debtors, or any third party;

- (e) the Receiver and/or the Debtors shall not be required to produce any abstract of title, deed or documents or copies thereof or any evidence as to title; and
- (f) the transfer of title to the Purchased Assets may be subject to certain work orders, municipal requirements, including building or zoning by-laws and regulations, easements for hydro, gas, and/or telephone affecting the Purchased Assets, and like services to the Property, and restrictions and covenants which run with the Lands, including but not limited to the Permitted Encumbrances. Without limiting the foregoing, the Receiver and the Debtors shall not be responsible for rectification of any matters disclosed by any Governmental Authority.

The provisions of this Section 2.3 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

2.4 Receiver's Capacity

The Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that, except as set out in this Agreement, the Receiver, acting in its capacity as the Receiver of the Receivership Property in the Receivership Proceedings, will have no liability in connection with this Agreement whatsoever in its capacity as Receiver, in its personal or corporate capacity, or otherwise. The provisions of this Section 2.4 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

ARTICLE 3 PURCHASE PRICE AND ADJUSTMENTS

3.1 Purchase Price

On Closing, and in the manner set out in Section 11.14 herein, the Purchaser shall pay to the Receiver:

- (a) the Purchase Price, less the Deposit, as follows:
 - (i) by payment of \$53,000,000.00, less the Deposit, as adjusted in accordance with Sections 3.4 and 3.5; and
 - (ii) by the delivery of a non-interest-bearing demand promissory note by the Purchaser to the Receiver in the amount of \$15,482,000.00, as adjusted in accordance with Section 3.4(g) (the "**Promissory Note**"); and
- (b) any and all other amounts payable pursuant to the Closing Documents.

3.2 Deposit

The Parties acknowledge that:

- (a) the Purchaser has remitted \$7,200,000 to the Receiver which will be held by the Receiver in an interest-bearing account as a deposit (the "**Deposit**") to be applied on account of the Purchase Price at Closing;
- (b) the Deposit will only be refundable to the Purchaser if: (i) this Agreement is terminated prior to Closing by mutual written consent of the Parties; (ii) the Court Approval Condition is not satisfied or waived by the Outside Date and the Purchaser is not in default hereunder or has remedied any such default by the Purchaser hereunder within three Business Days of notice from the Receiver of the occurrence of such default; (iii) Closing does not occur by the Outside Date as a result of a breach of this Agreement by the Receiver and the Purchaser is not in default hereunder or has remedied any, such default by the Purchaser hereunder within three Business Days of notice from the Receiver of the occurrence of such default; or (iv) this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 7.2(b)(ii) and the Purchaser is not in default hereunder or has remedied any, such default by the Purchaser hereunder within three Business Days of notice from the Receiver of the occurrence of such default. Otherwise, if Closing does not occur by the Outside Date or if the Purchaser terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(c), the Deposit (and any interest accrued thereon) will be irrevocably forfeited to the Receiver and will be non-refundable. For greater certainty, such forfeiture of the Deposit (and any interest accrued thereon) to the Receiver shall be in addition to and not in substitution of any remedy the Receiver may have by reason of such default; and
- (c) any interest that accrues on the Deposit shall be solely for the benefit, and shall be the property, of the Purchaser, unless the Deposit is forfeited to the Receiver in accordance with this Agreement, in which case any interest that accrues on the Deposit shall be solely for the benefit, and shall be the property, of the Receiver.

3.3 General Adjustments

- (a) Except for those adjustments expressly provided for in Sections 3.4 and 3.5 (the "Adjustments"), there shall not be any further adjustments to the Purchase Price.
- (b) Subject to the Transaction closing as contemplated herein, the Adjustments shall be made as of the Adjustment Date on an accrual basis. From and after the Adjustment Date, the Purchaser shall be responsible for all expenses, including any expenses assumed by the Purchaser under any assignment and assumption agreements, and shall be entitled to all revenue from the Purchased Assets. The Receiver and the Debtors shall be responsible for all expenses and entitled to all revenue from the Purchased Assets for that period ending on the Adjustment Date, excluding Rent Receivables.
- (c) The provisions of this Section 3.3 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

3.4 Specific Adjustments

The Parties hereby acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) all Prepaid Expenses, rent, operating costs and recoveries, realty taxes, water, sewer, local improvement rates and charges, utility deposits, and other applicable income and expense items and adjustments (other than the Security Deposits) established by usual practice in the City of Vancouver for the purchase and sale of a similar property shall be apportioned and adjusted to the Closing Date (the day itself to be apportioned to the Purchaser) such that the Receiver will bear and pay all expenses and receive all income related to the Purchased Assets prior to the Closing Date and the Purchaser will bear and pay all expenses and receive all income related to the Purchases and receive all income related to the Purchased Assets from and after and including the Closing Date;
- (b) any Accounts Receivable, with a reduction to 95% of total Accounts Receivable to account for bad debts, shall be adjusted in favour of the Receiver. From and after the Closing Date, the Accounts Receivable shall be the property of the Purchaser;
- (c) in the event that there are any realty or business tax appeals for the calendar year prior to the calendar year in which the Closing occurs, the Purchaser shall, at its option, be entitled to take over such appeals and shall be entitled to receive any payment resulting therefrom, provided that the Purchaser shall make any reconciliation payments to Tenants in respect of any overpayment of realty tax contributions in respect of such prior year. In the event there are realty or business tax appeals for the calendar year in which Closing occurs for the Property, the Purchaser may, at its option, take over such appeals and any payments received resulting therefrom shall be paid to the Purchaser after, firstly, payment to Tenants in possession who have overpaid realty tax contributions as shown by the outcome of the appeals. To the extent the Receiver receives any of the aforementioned payments on or after the Closing Date in respect of realty or business tax appeals for any year prior to the 2023 calendar year, it shall forthwith remit them to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser shall make any reconciliation payments to Tenants in possession in respect of any overpayment of realty tax contributions in respect of such prior years;
- (d) the Purchaser shall be entitled to a credit for: (i) the value of all Security Deposits actually paid by Tenants that would ordinarily be held by the Receiver pursuant to the terms of the applicable Lease; (ii) any pre-paid rents attributable to periods from and after the Closing Date and actually paid by Tenants, notwithstanding that such Security Deposits and rents may not be held by the Receiver as of the Closing Date; (iii) the Receiver's pro-rata share of property taxes for the 2023 calendar year; (iv) any property taxes, arrears thereof and interest accruing thereon remaining unpaid as of the Adjustment Date for any previous calendar years; and (v) all other amounts that would ordinarily be adjusted for in a typical commercial real estate transaction between sophisticated parties;

,

- (e) from and after the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall provide to the Receiver and its auditors, during normal business hours at any time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice to the Purchaser, ongoing access to the accounting books, files, records and information of the Purchaser relating to the Purchased Assets, for the purpose of calculating or verifying the amount of any Adjustments;
- (f) the amount payable by the Purchaser under Section 3.1(a)(i) shall be adjusted as at the Closing Date to an amount that will be sufficient to satisfy all priority charges in favour of the Receiver and the first-ranking mortgagee on title to the Lands, provided that such amount, after adjustment, shall not exceed an amount equal to the Purchase Price less the Deposit, and adjusted under Sections 3.4(a), (b), (c), (d) and (e). For the avoidance of doubt, the amount payable in cash on Closing by the Purchaser, together with the Deposit, shall be in an amount no less than that required to satisfy all priority charges of the Receiver and the first-ranking mortgagee on title to the Lands; and
- (g) the amount of the Promissory Note shall be adjusted as at the Closing Date by an amount corresponding to the amount of adjustment in Section 3.4(f), such that the Purchase Price (as adjusted under Sections 3.4(a), (b), (c), (d) and (e)) remains unchanged.

The provisions of this Section 3.4 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

3.5 Statement of Adjustments

- (a) The Receiver shall carry out an interim accounting and adjustment and prepare and deliver to the Purchaser at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the Closing Date a statement setting out the Receiver's good faith estimate of all adjustments (the "Interim Statement of Adjustments") to be made for the Transaction.
- (b) Within thirty (30) days following the Closing Date, the Receiver shall prepare and deliver to the Purchaser a final statement of all adjustments and payments (the "Final Statement of Adjustments"), on the basis of the information available within that period, to be made for the Transaction.
- (c) The Receiver shall make available to the Purchaser all information reasonably necessary, including the Books and Records, for the Purchaser to understand and confirm the calculations in the Interim Statement of Adjustments and the Final Statement of Adjustments.
- (d) If the Purchaser wishes to dispute the Final Statement of Adjustments, the Purchaser must send a notice indicating its dispute in accordance with Section 11.13 within ten (10) Business Days of receipt of the Final Statement of Adjustments. If no such notice is received by the Receiver within the ten (10) Business Days, the Purchaser shall be deemed to have irrevocably accepted and agreed to the accuracy of the Final Statement of Adjustments.

- (e) If: (i) the Purchaser sends a notice pursuant to Section 3.5(d); and (ii) the Parties are unable to agree on the Final Statement of Adjustments within ten (10) days of the delivery of such notice, the Parties agree that an independent third-party appraiser selected by the Receiver (the "Appraiser") shall review the Parties' submissions on the Final Statement of Adjustments and shall determine the Adjustments, which determination shall be binding on the Parties. The costs of the Appraiser shall be borne equally between the Parties and the Parties agree to cooperate in good faith and to use commercially reasonable efforts to assist the Appraiser in determining the Adjustments as soon as reasonably practical following the Appraiser's appointment.
- (f) The provisions of this Section 3.5 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

3.6 Distribution

Following Closing or shortly thereafter, the Receiver shall:

- (a) cause the Purchase Price to be paid, distributed, allocated or credited, as applicable, in accordance with the Approval and Vesting Order and any other order of the Court; and
- (b) assign the Promissory Note to Cenyard Pacific Developments Inc.

The Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that it will not object to any payment, distribution, allocation or credit made pursuant to an order or orders of the Court of all or any part of the Purchase Price.

The provisions of this Section 3.6 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

ARTICLE 4 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

4.1 Mutual Conditions

The obligation of each of the Parties to complete the Transaction is conditional upon the following conditions (the "**Mutual Conditions**") being satisfied by:

- (a) on or before June 13, 2023, the Parties will have settled and attached all schedules listed in Section 1.2 to this Agreement (subject to any revisions to such schedules as are necessary for them to be accurate as of the Closing Date);
- (b) the Receiver shall have presented to the Court, and the Court shall have declined to approve the Primary Offer and issue the orders sought thereunder;
- (c) on or before the Closing Date, the Approval and Vesting Order shall have been granted by the Court and such Approval and Vesting Order shall not have been

enjoined, restricted, stayed, reversed, dismissed and/or appealed (the "Court Approval Condition"); and

(d) as at the Closing Date, there will be no Applicable Law or Order in effect that prohibits the consummation of the Transaction or the Closing.

4.2 Receiver's Conditions

The Receiver's obligation to complete the Transaction is conditional upon the following conditions (the "**Receiver's Conditions**") being satisfied by:

- (a) as at the Closing Date, each representation and warranty of the Purchaser contained in Section 5.3 will be true and correct: (i) as if restated on and as of the Closing Date; or (ii) as if made as of a date specified therein, as of such date;
- (b) on or before the Closing Date, the covenants, obligations, and agreements contained in this Agreement will have been complied with by the Purchaser and not have been breached in any material respect as determined in the sole discretion of the Receiver; and
- (c) as at the Closing Date, the Purchaser will have delivered to the Receiver all items it is required to deliver pursuant to Section 6.2.

4.3 Purchaser's Conditions

The Purchaser's obligation to complete the Transaction is conditional upon the following conditions (the "**Purchaser's Conditions**") being satisfied by:

- (a) as at the Closing Date, each representation and warranty of the Receiver contained in Section 5.1 will be true and correct: (i) as if restated on and as of the Closing Date; or (ii) as if made as of a date specified therein, as of such date;
- (b) on or before the Closing Date, the covenants, obligations, and agreements contained in this Agreement will have been complied with by the Receiver and not have been breached in any material respect; and
- (c) as at the Closing Date, the Receiver will have delivered to the Purchaser all items it is required to deliver pursuant to Section 6.1.

4.4 Satisfaction of Conditions

The Parties agree to proceed in good faith and to cooperate with each other, with promptness and reasonable diligence to attempt to satisfy the Conditions Precedent that are within their respective control, acting reasonably. Neither Party shall be entitled to rely on its own non-performance or non-compliance of any of the Conditions Precedent as a reason not to complete the Transaction.

4.5 Waiver of Conditions

- (a) The Mutual Conditions are for the mutual benefit of the Parties and may be waived only with the written agreement of both of the Parties. If any of the Mutual Conditions have not been complied with or waived in the manner described above on or before the Closing Date, either Party may terminate this Agreement by written notice to the other Party in accordance with Section 11.13.
- (b) The Receiver's Conditions are for the exclusive benefit of the Receiver and may be waived by the Receiver in its sole discretion, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time without prejudice to any other rights which the Receiver may have. If any of the Receiver's Conditions have not been complied with or waived by the Receiver on or before the Closing Date, the Receiver may terminate this Agreement by written notice to the Purchaser in accordance with Section 11.13.
- (c) The Purchaser's Conditions are for the exclusive benefit of the Purchaser and may be waived by the Purchaser in its sole discretion, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have. If any of the Purchaser's Conditions have not been complied with or waived by the Purchaser on or before the Closing Date, the Purchaser may terminate this Agreement by written notice to the Receiver in accordance with Section 11.13.

ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

5.1 Representations and Warranties of the Receiver

The Receiver hereby represents and warrants to the Purchaser that the Receiver:

- (a) has been appointed as the receiver and manager of the Receivership Property pursuant to the Receivership Order of the Court, subject to the Court Approval Condition, has the power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- (b) the Receivership Order is in full force and effect as of the date hereof;
- (c) is not and will not be at the Closing a non-resident of Canada for the purposes of Section 116 of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada); and
- (d) has not taken any steps to sell or encumber the Property (other than entering into this Agreement with the Purchaser) except as previously approved by the Court.

5.2 No Other Representations and Warranties of the Receiver

Except for the representations and warranties of the Receiver contained in Section 5.1, neither the Receiver nor any other Person has made or makes any other express or implied representation or

warranty, either written or oral, on behalf of the Receiver, including any representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any information regarding the Property furnished or made available to the Purchaser and its representatives or as to the future revenue, profitability or success of the Property, or any representation or warranty arising from statute or otherwise under Applicable Laws.

5.3 Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser

The Purchaser hereby represents and warrants to the Receiver that:

- (a) Status. The Purchaser is duly organized and subsisting under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization. The Purchaser has all necessary power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and all other agreements contemplated by this Agreement and to perform its obligations under this Agreement and all other agreements contemplated by this Agreement;
- (b) Authorization. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and all other agreements contemplated by this Agreement by the Purchaser and the consummation of the Transaction contemplated by this Agreement by the Purchaser have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Purchaser;
- (c) No Breach. Neither the entering into nor the delivery of this Agreement nor the completion by the Purchaser of the Transaction contemplated hereby will conflict with, or constitute a default under, or result in a violation of: (i) any of the provisions of the constating documents or by-laws of the Purchaser; or (ii) any Applicable Laws;
- (d) No Bankruptcy. The Purchaser: (i) is not an insolvent person within the meaning of the BIA or the Winding-up and Restructuring Act (Canada); (ii) has not made an assignment in favour of its creditors or a proposal in bankruptcy to its creditors or any class thereof; (iii) has not had any petition for a receiving order and/or for the appointment of a receiver or receiver and manager over its property and/or business presented in respect of it; and (iv) has not initiated proceedings with respect to a compromise or arrangement with its creditors or for its winding up, liquidation or dissolution;
- (e) **No Broker**. The Purchaser has not retained the services of any real estate broker or agent in connection with the Transaction;
- (f) **Residence**. The Purchaser is not a non-resident of Canada for the purposes of the *Investment Canada Act* (Canada);
- (g) GST. The Purchaser is a registrant under the Excise Tax Act (Canada); and

(h) **No Prohibition.** The *Prohibition on the Purchase of Residential Property by Non-Canadians Act* (Canada) does not apply in respect of the Purchaser or the Transaction.

5.4 Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser

All of the representations and warranties set out in Sections 5.1 to 5.3 shall not merge on, but shall survive, Closing.

ARTICLE 6 CLOSING DOCUMENTS

6.1 Receiver's Closing Documents

On or before Closing, subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the Receiver deliver or cause to be delivered to the Purchaser's Solicitor the following:

- (a) a certified copy of the Approval and Vesting Order;
- (b) any updated versions of the Schedules, including Schedule E (Leases), accurate as of the Closing Date;
- (c) the Assignment and Assumption of Leases and all other assignment, assumption and other documents as are required by the terms of the Leases, executed on behalf of the Receiver;
- (d) the Assignment and Assumption of Contracts and all other assignment, assumption and other documents as are required by the terms of the Contracts, executed on behalf of the Receiver;
- (e) the Assignment and Assumptions of Intangible Assets, executed on behalf of the Receiver;
- (f) a notice to all Tenants advising of the sale of the Purchased Assets and directing that all rents payable under the Leases after Closing be paid to the Purchaser or as the Purchaser directs;
- (g) the Interim Statement of Adjustments;
- (h) a certificate of the Receiver confirming that: (i) the representations and warranties set out in Section 5.1 are true and accurate in all material respects; and (ii) the Receiver has complied with all the covenants, obligations, and agreements contained in this Agreement and has not breached the same in any material respect;
- (i) to the extent in the Receiver's possession, control or knowledge (as applicable), all keys and security cards relating to the Purchased Assets and all combinations to vaults and combination locks located at the Property;

- (j) a bill of sale in respect of the Chattels; and
- (k) such other documents as may be required by the Approval and Vesting Order, or reasonably required by the Purchaser to complete the Transaction, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

All documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Parties and their respective solicitors each acting reasonably and in good faith, provided that none of such documents shall contain covenants, representations or warranties which are in addition to or more onerous upon either the Party than those expressly set forth in this Agreement or in the Approval and Vesting Order.

6.2 Purchaser's Closing Documents

On or before Closing, subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the Purchaser shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Receiver's Solicitors, the following:

- (a) the Promissory Note;
- (b) the Assignment and Assumption of Leases, and all other assignment, assumption and other documents as are required by the terms of the Leases, executed on behalf of the Purchaser;
- (c) the Assignment and Assumption of Contracts, and all other assignment, assumption and other documents as are required by the terms of the Contracts, executed on behalf of the Purchaser;
- (d) the Assignment and Assumption of Intangible Assets, executed on behalf of the Purchaser;
- (e) a certificate of an officer of the Purchaser (in such capacity and without personal liability) confirming that: (i) the representations and warranties set out in Section 5.3 are true and accurate in all material respects; and (ii) the Purchaser has complied with all the covenants, obligations, and agreements contained in this Agreement and has not breached the same in any material respect;
- (f) a certificate stating that the Purchaser is registered with Canada Revenue Agency for the purposes of GST and setting out the Purchaser's GST number; and
- (g) such other documents as may be reasonably required by the Receiver to complete the Transaction in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

All documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Parties and their respective solicitors each acting reasonably and in good faith, provided that none of such documents shall contain covenants, representations or warranties which are in addition to or more onerous upon either Party than those expressly set forth in this Agreement or in the Approval and Vesting Order.

ARTICLE 7 OPERATION OF THE PROPERTY

7.1 Operation Before Closing

During the period between the date hereof and Closing (the "Interim Period"), subject to the Receivership Order and any other order made by the Court in the Receivership Proceedings, the Receiver shall:

- (a) operate the Property in accordance with its usual business and management practices consistent with its management of the Property prior to entering into this Agreement;
- (b) carry out all routine day-to-day repairs and maintenance of the Property that are its or the Debtors' responsibility under the respective Leases;
- (c) maintain in full force and effect the existing insurance coverage in respect of the Property;
- (d) consult with the Purchaser regarding any commitment, agreement or contract, or modification of any material terms or termination of any of the Contracts, Permitted Encumbrances, Permits, or any mortgage or charge relating to the Purchased Assets or that would form an Encumbrance on the Purchased Assets, but for the avoidance of doubt, the Receiver shall not be bound to follow or agree to the requests of the Purchaser;
- (e) promptly notify the Purchaser if the Receiver becomes aware that, after the date of this Agreement, any of its representations or warranties in this Agreement become untrue or incorrect or if any covenants, terms or conditions in this Agreement are breached or cannot be performed; and
- (f) grant to the Purchaser and its authorized representatives the right to enter upon the Property during business hours upon reasonable notice (which, in respect of those portions of the Property that are the subject of Leases, shall be such notice as is required by such Leases and any statutory notice as may be required) for the purposes of carrying out such inspections, examinations, tests and surveys, including soil tests, as the Purchaser may deem necessary; provided that the Purchaser shall indemnify and save harmless the Receiver from any and all loss, cost or damage suffered as a result of the Purchaser exercising its rights pursuant to this clause.

7.2 Damage Before Closing

- (a) The Purchased Assets shall be at the risk of the Debtors until Closing.
- (b) If any loss, damage or expropriation occurs before Closing to any part of the Purchased Assets: (i) in respect of which the cost of repair is more than 10% of the

Purchase Price, or if such repair will take more than 6 months, all as determined by an arm's length, independent architect, engineer or other qualified expert engaged by the Receiver; or (ii) which entitles Tenants occupying in excess of 15% of the rentable areas of the Property to terminate their Leases, within 15 Business Days after disclosure to the Purchaser by the Receiver of the loss or damage and the extent thereof, the Purchaser, at its option, shall by notice in writing to the Receiver (the "**Election Notice**") elect either:

- to complete the purchase of such Purchased Asset(s), in which event the insurance proceeds payable in respect of such damaged Purchased Asset(s) shall be assigned or paid to the Purchaser and the Purchase Price shall be reduced by an amount equal to any deficiency in insurance proceeds arising from any co-insurance relating to such insurance policy or for any other reason; or
- (ii) not to complete the purchase of such Purchased Asset(s), in which case this Agreement will terminate with immediate effect.
- (c) If the Purchaser fails to deliver the Election Notice, it will be deemed to elect to complete the purchase of the Purchased Assets in accordance with Section 7.2(b)(i).
- (d) If loss or damage to any Buildings that does not trigger the rights set out in Section 7.2(b) occurs, the Purchaser shall have no right to terminate this Agreement, but shall be entitled to all proceeds of insurance in respect of such loss or damage and the Purchase Price shall be reduced by the value of any deductibles in respect of such loss or damage and an amount equal to any deficiency in insurance proceeds arising from any co-insurance relating to such insurance policy or for any other reason, and the Parties shall complete the Transaction.

ARTICLE 8 RELEASE

8.1 Release

The Purchaser, on behalf of itself and any affiliates, partners, shareholders, and the directors, officers, employees, agents, successors and assigns of any of the foregoing, hereby:

(a) except to the extent a Claim or expense is caused by the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of a Released Person, remises, releases and forever discharges the Released Persons from any and all Claims and any and all expenses (whether or not relating to or resulting from a Claim) whenever occurring or caused which the Purchaser or any other Person now has or may have arising from or in any way relating to the condition of the Property, including Claims and expenses in respect of or in any way related to a Hazardous Substance or other environmental condition, existing or in effect prior to, as of, or after the Closing; and

(b) except to the extent a Claim is caused by the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of a Released Person, covenants not to, directly or indirectly, make or assist in making or advancing any Claim against any of the Released Persons, or against any other Person who may have a right of contribution or indemnity against any of the Released Persons, including Claims in respect of or in any way related to a Hazardous Substance or other environmental condition, existing or in effect prior to, as of, or after the Closing, unless with respect to a Claim against any such other Person, the Purchaser indemnifies the Released Persons in full from and in respect of the Claim against such other Person.

This release will not merge on Closing but will survive in full force and effect thereafter.

ARTICLE 9 COVENANTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

9.1 Approval of the Court

The Purchaser acknowledges that this Agreement and the Transaction are subject to the approval of the Court.

9.2 Transfer Taxes

The Purchaser will promptly pay any applicable transfer taxes and/or GST directly to the appropriate taxing Governmental Authority, or promptly reimburse the Receiver upon demand and delivery of proof of payment, all applicable transfer taxes and/or GST that are properly payable by the Purchaser under Applicable Laws in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein and the other Closing Documents and the transactions contemplated therein. This obligation shall survive Closing.

9.3 Post-Closing Marketing and Tenant Communications.

The Purchaser will coordinate with the Receiver, acting reasonably the timing and manner of communicating the completion of the Transaction to the Tenants and shall take into account the Receiver's comments and recommendations in respect of same.

9.4 Non-assignable Assets

If any of the Purchased Assets are not transferable without consent of a third party by the terms of the applicable instruments, the Receiver shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain such consent prior to the Closing Date and, if such consent is not obtained by the Closing Date, the Receiver shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain an Order in the Receivership Proceedings transferring or assigning, as applicable, such Purchased Assets to the Purchaser. For certainty, any failure to obtain the consent of any such third party will not constitute a default of the Receiver nor will it entitle the Purchaser to terminate this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 TERMINATION

10.1 Termination of this Agreement

This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to Closing:

- (a) by mutual written consent of the Parties; or
- (b) subject to Section 4.4, in accordance with Section 4.5;
- (c) by the Purchaser, upon written notice to the Receiver in accordance with Section 11.13.

In any case, Section 3.2 shall govern with respect to the Deposit.

ARTICLE 11 GENERAL

11.1 Obligations as Covenants

Each agreement and obligation of either of the Parties in this Agreement, even if not expressed as a covenant, is considered for all purposes to be a covenant.

11.2 Transaction Costs

Subject to Section 3.5(e), each Party shall bear its own fees and expenses in respect of the Transaction, including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the fees and expenses of their respective accountants and auditors in preparing or reviewing, as the case may be, the Interim Statement of Adjustments and the Final Statement of Adjustments.

11.3 Commission

The Commission shall be payable by the Receiver out of the Purchase Price and in accordance with the Approval and Vesting Order. Any fees or commissions owing to any broker or agent engaged by the Purchaser shall be payable by the Purchaser.

11.4 Applicable Law

This Agreement shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the laws of Canada applicable therein.

11.5 Time of the Essence

Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement.

11.6 Further Assurances

Each of the Parties shall from time-to-time hereafter and upon any reasonable request of the other, execute and deliver, make or cause to be made all such further acts, deeds, assurances and things as may be required or necessary to more effectually implement and carry out the true intent and meaning of this Agreement.

11.7 Entire Agreement

This Agreement and any agreements, instruments and other documents herein contemplated to be entered into between, by or including the Parties, constitute the entire agreement between the Parties pertaining to the Transaction provided for herein and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, whether oral or written, with respect thereto. There are no other warranties or representations and no other agreements between the Parties in connection with the agreement of purchase and sale provided for herein, except as specifically set forth in this Agreement or the Schedules attached hereto. No supplement, modification or waiver or termination of this Agreement shall be binding unless executed in writing by the Parties in the same manner as the execution of this Agreement.

11.8 Waiver

No waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed or shall constitute a waiver of any other provisions (whether or not similar) nor shall any waiver constitute a continuing waiver unless otherwise expressed or provided.

11.9 Solicitors and Agents and Tender

Any notice, approval, waiver, agreement, instrument, document or communication permitted, required or contemplated in this Agreement may be given or delivered and accepted or received by the Purchaser's Solicitors on behalf of the Purchaser and by the Receiver's Solicitors on behalf of the Receiver and any tender of Closing Documents and the Purchase Price may be made upon the Receiver's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors, as the case may be.

11.10 Merger

The provisions of this Agreement shall not merge with respect to any obligations of the Receiver or the Purchaser that are to be performed or fulfilled after Closing. Otherwise, except as expressly set out herein, this Agreement shall merge with the Closing of the Transaction contemplated herein.

11.11 Successors and Assigns

All of the covenants and agreements in this Agreement shall be binding upon the Parties and their respective permitted successors and assigns and shall ensure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

11.12 Assignment

The Purchaser shall have the right to assign its interest hereunder to a related party of the Purchaser, provided the assignee agrees by an assignment and assumption agreement to be bound by the terms of this Agreement. Any such assignment shall not however release the Purchaser of its obligations under this Agreement.

11.13 Notice

Any notice, demand, approval, consent, information, agreement, offer, request or other communication (a "**Notice**") to be given under or in connection with this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be given by personal delivery during regular business hours on any Business Day or by email or other electronic communication which results in a written or printed notice being given, addressed or sent as set out below or to such other address or electronic number as may from time to time be the subject of a Notice:

(a) Receiver:

KSV Restructuring Inc. 2300 - 220 Bay Street, Toronto, ON M5J 2W4

Attn: Jordan Wong Email: jwong@ksvadvisory.com

copy to:

Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP 2200 – 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver, BC V6C 3E8

Attn: Vicki Tickle and Forrest Finn Email: vtickle@cassels.com ffinn@cassels.com

(b) Purchaser:

Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. 4351 Erwin Drive West Vancouver, BC V7V 1H7

Attn: Xintai Liu Email: xt20130228@hotmail.com copy to:

Lawson Lundell LLP Suite 1600 Cathedral Place, 925 West Georgia Street Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 3L2

Attention: Will Roberts and Jack Yong E-Mail: wroberts@lawsonlundell.com jyong@lawsonlundell.com

Any Notice, if personally delivered, shall be deemed to have been validly and effectively given and received on the Business Day of such delivery and if sent by electronic mail, shall be deemed to have been validly and effectively given and received on the Business Day next following the day it was sent.

11.14 Delivery in Escrow

All documents, monies and other items required to be delivered at the Closing shall be delivered at the Closing to the Receiver's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors and shall not be considered as delivered until such time as the Receiver's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors shall have indicated their agreement that all the terms and conditions to be observed or performed relating to Closing have been fulfilled. In the absence of an agreement between the Receiver's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors, anything delivered by a Party to this Agreement in connection with Closing shall be returned to such Party. The Purchaser will pay the Purchase Price to the Receiver's Solicitors in trust by wire-transfer to the trust account of the Receiver's Solicitors until all Closing Documents are and funds are confirmed as released from escrow. If the Transaction is not completed for any reason, the amount paid by the Purchaser to the Receiver's Solicitors in trust (other than the Deposits which are to be dealt with in accordance with Section 3.2 hereof) shall be returned to the Purchaser without condition other than the return of all Receiver's Closing Documents and deliveries, unused and unregistered.

11.15 Counterparts; Electronic Transmission

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. The Parties agree that this Agreement may be transmitted by electronic transmission via email and that the reproduction of signatures by way of electronic transmission via email will be treated as though such reproduction were executed originals and each Party undertakes to provide the other with a copy of this Agreement bearing original signatures within a reasonable time after the date of execution.

[Signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

Per:

Name: Xintai Liu Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Noah Goldstein Title: Managing Director I have the authority to bind the corporation IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

Per:

Nante: Xintai Liu

Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Title: I have the authority to bind the corporation Schedule "A"

Approval and Vesting Order

[see attached]

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

ORDER MADE AFTER APPLICATION

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

BEFORE THE HONOURABLE)) dd/mm/yyyy

THE APPLICATION of KSV Restructuring Inc., in its capacity as the Court-appointed receiver and manager (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") of all assets, undertakings, and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon (collectively, including proceeds thereof, the "**Receivership Property**") coming on for hearing at Vancouver, British Columbia, on the [•] day of [•], 2023; AND ON HEARING [•], counsel for the Receiver, and those other counsel listed on Schedule "A" hereto, and no one else appearing, although duly served; AND UPON READING the material filed, including the [•] Report of the Receiver dated [•], 2023 (the "[•] **Report**") and the Receiver's Confidential Supplement to the [•] Report dated [•], 2023 (the "**Confidential Supplement**");

THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES THAT:

commercially reasonable. The execution of the Sale Agreement by the Receiver is hereby authorized and approved, and the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction and for the conveyance to the Purchaser of the assets described in the Sale Agreement (the "**Purchased Assets**").

- 2. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Order shall have the meaning given to them in the Sale Agreement.
- 3. Upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate substantially in the form attached as Schedule "B" hereto (the "Receiver's Certificate"), all right, title and interest of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") in and to the Purchased Assets described in the Sale Agreement shall vest absolutely in the Purchaser in fee simple, free and clear of and from any and all security interests (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), hypothecs, mortgages, trusts or deemed trusts (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), liens, executions, levies, charges, or other financial or monetary claims, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise (collectively, the "Claims") including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing: (i) any encumbrances or charges created by the Order of this Court dated February 16, 2023; (ii) all charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations pursuant to the Personal Property Security Act of British Columbia or any other personal property registry system; and (iii) those Claims listed on Schedule "C" hereto (all of which are collectively referred to as the "Encumbrances". which term shall not include the permitted encumbrances, easements and restrictive covenants listed on Schedule "D" hereto), and, for greater certainty, this Court orders that all of the Encumbrances affecting or relating to the Purchased Assets are hereby expunged and discharged as against the Purchased Assets.
- 4. Upon presentation for registration in the Land Title Office for the Land Title District of Vancouver of a certified copy of this Order, together with a letter from Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP, solicitors for the Receiver, authorizing registration of this Order, the British Columbia Registrar of Land Titles is hereby directed to:
 - (a) enter the Purchaser as the owner of the Lands, as identified in Schedule "E" hereto, together with all buildings and other structures, facilities and improvements located thereon and fixtures, systems, interests, licenses, rights, covenants, restrictive covenants, commons, ways, profits, privileges, rights, easements and appurtenances to the said hereditaments belonging, or with the same or any part thereof, held or enjoyed or appurtenant thereto, in fee simple in respect of the Lands, and this Court declares that it has been proved to the satisfaction of the Court on investigation that the title of the Purchaser in and to the Lands is a good, safe holding and marketable title and directs the BC Registrar to register indefeasible title in favour of the Purchaser as aforesaid; and
 - (b) having considered the interest of third parties, to discharge, release, delete and expunge from title to the Lands all of the registered Encumbrances except for those listed in Schedule "D".
- 5. For the purposes of determining the nature and priority of Claims, the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets shall stand in the place and stead of the Purchased

Assets, and from and after the delivery of the Receiver's Certificate all Claims shall attach to the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets with the same priority as they had with respect to the Purchased Assets immediately prior to the sale, as if the Purchased Assets had not been sold and remained in the possession or control of the person having had possession or control immediately prior to the sale.

- 6. The Receiver is to file with the Court a copy of the Receiver's Certificate forthwith after delivery thereof.
- 7. Pursuant to section 7(3)(c) of the Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act (Canada) or section 18(10)(o) of the Personal Information Protection Act (British Columbia), the Receiver is hereby authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to the Purchaser (i) all human resources and payroll information in the Debtors' records pertaining to the Debtors' past and current employees; and (ii) all personal and banking information in the Debtors' records pertaining to Tenants in relation to the Leases and the Accounts Receivable. The Purchaser shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it in a manner which is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by the Debtors.
- 8. Subject to the terms of the Sale Agreement, possession of the Purchased Assets, including any real property (subject to the Leases), shall be delivered by the Receiver to the Purchaser at 12:00 noon on the Closing Date (as defined in the Sale Agreement), subject to the permitted encumbrances as set out in the Sale Agreement and listed on Schedule "D".
- 9. The Receiver, with the consent of the Purchaser, shall be at liberty to extend the Closing Date to such later date as those parties may agree without the necessity of a further Order of this Court.
- 10. Notwithstanding:
 - (a) these proceedings;
 - (b) any applications for a bankruptcy order in respect of the Debtors or any of them now or hereafter made pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such applications; and
 - (c) any assignment in bankruptcy made by or in respect of the Debtors or any of them,

the vesting of the Purchased Assets in the Purchaser pursuant to this Order shall be binding on any trustee in bankruptcy that may be appointed in respect of the Debtor and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Debtors, nor shall it constitute or be deemed to be a transfer at undervalue, fraudulent preference, assignment, fraudulent conveyance or other reviewable transaction under the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* or any other applicable federal or provincial legislation, nor shall it constitute oppressive or unfairly prejudicial conduct pursuant to any applicable federal or provincial legislation.

- 11. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Receiver, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.
- 12. The Receiver or any other party have liberty to apply for such further or other directions or relief as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.
- 13. Endorsement of this Order by counsel appearing on this application, other than counsel for the Receiver, is hereby dispensed with.

THE FOLLOWING PARTIES APPROVE THE FORM OF THIS ORDER AND CONSENT TO EACH OF THE ORDERS, IF ANY, THAT ARE INDICATED ABOVE AS BEING BY CONSENT:

Signature of Vicki Tickle Lawyer for the Receiver

BY THE COURT

REGISTRAR

Schedule A – List of Counsel

Counsel	Party

Schedule B – Receiver's Certificate

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

RECEIVER'S CERTIFICATE

- A. Pursuant to an Order of the Honourable Mr. Justice Loo of the Supreme Court of British Columbia (the "Court") dated February 16, 2023, KSV Restructuring Inc. was appointed as the receiver and manager of all the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon (the "Land"), together with the Land itself, and including proceeds thereof.
- B. Pursuant to an Order of the Court dated ●, 2023, the Court approved the agreement of purchase and sale (the "Sale Agreement") between the Receiver and Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. (the "Purchaser") dated June ●, 2023, and provided for the vesting in the Purchaser of the Debtors' right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which vesting is to be effective with respect to the Purchased Assets upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate confirming (i) payment by the Purchaser of the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets; (ii) that the conditions to Closing as set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and (iii) the Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated herein, capitalized terms have the meanings set out in the Sale Agreement.

THE RECEIVER HEREBY CERTIFIES the following:

- 1. The Purchaser has paid and the Receiver has received the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets payable on the Closing Date pursuant to the Sale Agreement;
- 2. The conditions to Closing set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and
- 3. The Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.

This Certificate was delivered by the Receiver at [time] on [date].

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Receiver of the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the Land, together with the Land itself, and the proceeds thereof, and not in its personal capacity

Per: _____

Name:

Title:

Schedule C – Encumbrances

.

1. <*>

Schedule D - Permitted Encumbrances, Easements and Restrictive Covenants related to Real Property

1. The reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in the original grant thereof from the Crown.

Schedule E – The Lands

No. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.

Petitioner

- and -

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ET AL

Respondents

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

Schedule "B"

Chattels

Nil.

Schedule "C"

Contracts

Item	Contract		
1.	Property Management Services Agreement dated January 26, 2017 between Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership and Bentall Kennedy (Canada) Limited Partnership by its general partner, Bentall Kennedy (Canada) G.P. Ltd.		
2.	Waste Management Services Agreement dated March 29, 2021 between BentallGreenOak and Waste Solutions Canada		
3. Pest Control Services Agreement dated May 5, 2021 between Southview Garde Limited Partnership and Terminix Canada			
4.	Fire Inspection Services Agreement dated January 1, 2022 between Southview Gardens Limited Partnership and Elite Fire Protection		
5.	Landscaping Services Agreement dated November 15, 2022 between Southview Gardens Limited Partnership and Pereda Gardenscape Services		

Schedule "D"

Excluded Assets

.

Nil.

Schedule "E"

Intellectual Property

Trademark	Registration #	Registration Date	Status
Southview Gardens	Not Registered	Not Applicable	Not Registered Common Law Passing Off

Schedule "F"

Leases

	Unit	Tenant
1.	40-001	Claudio Bartolomeo
2.	40-002	Jeffrey Jarrett
3.	40-003	Jose Jeffrey Santiago
4.	40-004	Binh Anh Nguyen
5.	40-005	Ming-Yen Huang
6.	40-006	Angela Arevalo
7.	40-007	Mobolaji Esther Ajewole
8.	40-008	Adnan Sayani
9.	40-009	Gary Bounsall
10.	40-010	Yin Peng
11.	40-011	Chung Sook Koh
12.	40-012	Katerena Goston
13.	40-013	Janet Roga Cuevas
14.	40-014	Joel Terante
15.	40-015	Michael Charchuk
16.	40-016	Bocheng Jiang
17.	40-017	Ligia Orobio
18.	40-018	Larry Hall
19.	40-019	Eun Sook Shin
20.	40-020	Danielle Leanne Daley
21.	40-021	Nancy Mark
22.	40-022	Lisa Santucci
23.	40-023	Alemaz Mekuria

24.	40-024	Tracy Lai		
25.	40-025	Allan Abrajano		
26.	40-026	Seung Young Sung		
27.	40-027	Terry Kirstiuk		
28.	40-028	Yvonne Lui		
29.	40-029	Catherine Esguerra Decena		
30.	40-030	Orlando Pasion		
31.	40-031	Laurie Allison Gottfriedson		
32.	40-032	Cynthia Lepine		
33.	40-033	Michael Raufeisen		
34.	40-034	Don Murray Bakowy		
35.	40-035	Ruben Fiordelmondo		
36.	40-036	Teresa Alesandra Pinto		
37.	40-037	Gulzat Aitimbetova		
38.	40-038	Alex John Livland		
39.	40-039	Qiong Deng		
40.	40-040	David Beauchamp		
41.	40-041	Edward Leung		
42.	40-042	Vegas-Bean Punkin Malsbury-Lees		
43.	40-043	Jessica Stepp		
44.	40-044	Charito Romero		
45.	40-045	Sebahattin Burak Gulum		
46.	40-046	Jia Ning		
47.	40-047	Hamilcar Braulio Manikan		
48.	40-048	Ferdinand Estrellado		
49.	60-049	Mary Irwin		
50.	60-050	Laura Pineza		

51.	60-051	Jose Mir		
52.	60-052	Jung Boun Um		
53.	60-053	Nianqing Zhang		
54.	60-054	Brian McCue		
55.	60-055	Sharon Pereira		
56.	60-056	Michael John Au		
57.	60-057	Ronghui Li		
58.	60-058	Ernette Hicks		
59.	60-059	Jose Reyes		
60.	60-060	Peter Schapansky		
61.	60-061	Diamantino Martins		
62.	60-062	Martin Andrew Kele Stenning		
63.	60-063	Yin Jing Jing		
64.	60-064	William White		
65.	60-065	Ferdinand Codinera		
66.	60-066	Marianne Rico		
67.	60-067	Hassan Zargarazad		
68.	60-068	Tiniko Basilaia		
69.	60-069	Sheryl Ann Lee		
70.	60-070	Daniele Hiromi Aoyama		
71.	60-071	Jung Hae Cho		
72.	60-072	Dae Hee Na		
73.	60-073	Hyen Sin Park		
74.	60-074	Wing Kee Angelry Chan		
75.	60-075	Michael Ekkers		
76.	60-076	Young Hun Kim		
77.	60-077	Ferdinand Salanga		

78.	60-078	Rosela Alberto			
79.	60-079	In Sung Hong			
80.	60-080	Susie Tan			
81.	60-081	Cecilia Wong			
82.	60-082	Nikolai Kuznetcov			
83.	60-083	Hope Wolf			
84.	60-084	Huyen Diem Nguyen			
85.	60-085	Kang-Hyuk Lee			
86.	60-086	Victor Cheng			
87.	60-087	Oliver Delgado			
88.	60-088	Ilknur Bircan			
89.	60-089	Sarah Mahmoud			
90.	60-090	Peter Ko			
91.	60-091	Desiree Mark			
92.	60-092	Maria Marcelo			
93.	60-093	Keli Leanne Whitworth			
94.	60-094	Julie Teresa Rempel			
95.	60-095	Ryu Watanabe			
96.	60-096	Cyrus Sermonia			
97.	60-097	Ji Li			
98.	60-098	Tomohisa Uchida			
99.	60-099	Carolina De Las Gonzalez			
100.	60-100	Artur Beker			
101.	60-101	Ameerah Buksh			
102.	80-102	Sylvia Verdinho			
103.	80-103	Dora Pinzon			
104.	80-104	Zinash Werede			

105.	80-105	Seong Eun Yun			
106.	80-106	Lai Yung Cheng			
107.	80-107	Kirsten Warneboldt			
108.	80-108	Kit Yee Liu			
109.	80-109	Evelyn DeGuzman			
110.	80-110	Li Jin Pang			
111.	80-111	Joy Lopez			
112.	80-112	Russel Bolante			
113.	80-113	Michael McIntyre			
114.	80-114	Adam Dennis			
115.	80-115	VACANT			
116.	80-116	Kook Myung Kim			
117.	80-117	Jung Soon Lee			
118.	80-118	Se Jeong James Oh			
119.	80-119	Julia Mark			
120.	80-120	Rocky Oquendo			
121.	80-121	Christopher Peter Brownell			
122.	80-122	Jacqueline Van Hombeeck			
123.	80-123	Christina Au-Yeung			
124.	80-124	Rose Manalo			
125.	80-125	Chuck Hon Lau			
126.	80-126	Jung Ja Kim			
127.	80-127	Steve Butcher			
128.	80-128	Robelyn Gingrich			
129.	80-129	Zbigniew Kurowski			
130.	80-130	Michael Hogan			
131.	80-131	Viktoriya Vivcharyk			

80-132	Nancy Ho		
80-133	Michael Raab		
80-134	Ghysie K. Laririt		
80-135	Rodrigo Antunes De Melo		
80-136	Anson Hung		
80-137	Nebojsa Bankovic		
80-139	Cristiana Valero		
80-140	Virginia Concepcion		
	80-133 80-134 80-135 80-136 80-137 80-139	80-133Michael Raab80-134Ghysie K. Laririt80-135Rodrigo Antunes De Melo80-136Anson Hung80-137Nebojsa Bankovic80-139Cristiana Valero	

Schedule "G"

Permits

City of Vancouver Permits				
Туре	Number	Issue	Issue Date	
Building Permit	BP-2019-01523	May 3	0, 2019	
Electrical Permit	EP-2014-02779	Nover	nber 3, 2014	
Electrical Permit	EP-2017-05454	July 2	4, 2017	
Tree Permit	TP-2017-00852	Septer	nber 26, 2017	
Tree Permit	TP-2019-00883	October 1, 2019		
Tree Permit	TP-2020-00054	February 27, 2020		
City of Vancouver Business	Licenses			
Business Name	License Number / License RSN	Issue Date	Business Type	
Southview Gardens BT Ltd.	23-102349 / 4130201	January 3, 2023	Apartment House	
Southview Gardens BT Ltd.	23-102350 / 4130202	January	Apartment House	
		3, 2023		

Schedule "H"

Permitted Encumbrances

- 1. Right of Way 548725M in favor of the City of Vancouver
- 2. Easement and Indemnity Agreement 551204M in favour of the City of Vancouver
- 3. Right of Way 560698M in favour of British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority transferred to Statutory Right of Way GB111848
- 4. Statutory Right of Way GB111848 in favour of B.C. Gas Inc. and British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority.

AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

THIS AMENDMENT (this "Agreement") dated for reference the 13th day of July 2023

BETWEEN:

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver and manager of the Receivership Property

(the "Receiver")

-and-

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

(the "Purchaser", and together with the Receiver, the "Parties")

WHEREAS:

- A. On March 23, 2023, the Court pronounced an Order authorizing and directing the Receiver to carry out a sale process for the solicitation of offers to purchase all or substantially all of the Receivership Property.
- B. On June 14, 2023, the Parties entered into an Agreement of Purchase and Sale (the "Sale Agreement").
- C. By Order dated July 13, 2023, the Court approved the transaction contemplated by the Sale Agreement as amended by this Agreement (the "**Transaction**"), subject only to judicial determination on or after August 4, 2023 that the transaction (the "**RVO Transaction**") contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023 between the Parties, as amended by an Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated for reference July 13, 2023 (as so amended, the "**RVO Sale Agreement**") be approved.
- D. The Parties have agreed to amend the Sale Agreement to reflect the provisions of the Approval and Vesting Order on the terms and conditions set out herein.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set forth in the Sale Agreement and this Agreement, including the Purchase Price and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties covenant and agree as follows:

Article 1 INTERPRETATION

1.1 All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Sale Agreement.

Article 2 AMENDMENTS

2.1 The Sale Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

(a) The definition of "Approval and Vesting Order" is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

""Approval and Vesting Order" means the approval and vesting Order of the Court dated July 13, 2023, pursuant to which the Transaction was approved by the Court and pursuant to which all right, title and interest of the Debtors in the Purchased Assets shall be vested absolutely in and to the Purchaser, or its assignee pursuant to Section 11.2 on Closing, substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "A"."

(b) The definition of "Closing Date" is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

""Closing Date" means September 12, 2023, being the date that is the first Business Day following the date that is 60 days following the date on which the Approval and Vesting Order was granted by the Court, or such other date as may be agreed in writing by the Parties."

- (c) The definition of "Court Approval Condition" is deleted in its entirety.
- (d) Section 3.2(b)(ii) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"(ii) [Intentionally Deleted];"

(e) Section 4.1(c) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"(c) [Intentionally Deleted]; and".

(f) Section 5.1(a) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"has been appointed as the receiver and manager of the Receivership Property pursuant to the Receivership Order of the Court, and has the power, authority and capacity to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations under this Agreement;"

(g) Schedule "A" to the Sale Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the Schedule "A" attached hereto as Appendix I.'

Article 3 GENERAL

3.1 Sale Agreement

Except as expressly provided herein, all of the terms and provisions of the Sale Agreement are and shall remain in full force and effect.

3.2 Applicable Law

This Agreement shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the laws of Canada applicable therein;

3.3 Time of the Essence

Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement.

3.4 Further Assurances

Each of the Parties shall from time-to-time hereafter and upon any reasonable request of the other, execute and deliver, make or cause to be made all such further acts, deeds, assurances and things as may be required or necessary to more effectually implement and carry out the true intent and meaning of this Agreement.

3.5 Successors and Assigns

This Agreement shall be binding on the Parties and their respective heirs, executors, successors and permitted assigns.

3.6 Counterparts; Electronic Transmission

3.7 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same agreement. The Parties agree that this Agreement may be transmitted by electronic transmission via email and that the reproduction of signatures by way of electronic transmission via email will be treated as though such reproduction were executed originals and each Party undertakes to provide the other with a copy of this Agreement bearing original signatures within a reasonable time after the date of execution.

[Signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

1	D	0		••	
1		C	71		

Name: Xintai Liu Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Title: I have the authority to bind the corporation **IN WITNESS WHEREOF** the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

Per:

Name: Xintai Liu Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Noah Goldstein Title: Managing Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

APPENDIX I

Schedule "A"

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

[see attached]

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

ORDER MADE AFTER APPLICATION

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

)

BEFORE THE HONOURABLE MR. JUSTICE LOO

13/July/2023

THE APPLICATION of KSV Restructuring Inc., in its capacity as the Court-appointed receiver and manager (in such capacity, the "**Receiver**") of all assets, undertakings, and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon, including proceeds thereof, coming on for hearing at Vancouver, British Columbia, on Thursday, the 13th day of July, 2023; AND ON HEARING Vicki Tickle, counsel for the Receiver, and those other counsel listed on Schedule "A" hereto, and no one else appearing, although duly served; AND UPON READING the material filed, including the Second Report of the Receiver dated June 29, 2023 (the "**Second Report**") and the Receiver's Confidential Supplement to the Second Report dated June 29, 2023 (the "**Confidential Supplement**");

THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES THAT:

1. Subject only to paragraph 2 of this Order, the sale transaction (the "**Transaction**") contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023 between the

Receiver and Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. (the "**Purchaser**"), as amended by the Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023 (as so amended, the "**Sale Agreement**"), copies of which are attached hereto as Schedule "B", is hereby approved, and the Sale Agreement is commercially reasonable. The execution of the Sale Agreement by the Receiver is hereby authorized and approved, and the Receiver is hereby authorized and directed to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction and for the conveyance to the Purchaser of the assets described in the Sale Agreement (the "**Purchased Assets**").

- 2. Closing of the Transaction shall occur on September 12, 2023, subject only to a judicial determination on or after August 4, 2023 that the sale transaction (the "RVO Transaction") contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023, a copy of which is attached as Appendix "B" to the Second Report, as amended by the Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023, a copy of which is attached hereto as Schedule "C" (as so amended, the "RVO Sale Agreement") between the Receiver and the Purchaser, be approved, in which case:
 - (a) the Purchaser shall be entitled to seek the Approval and Vesting Order and Reverse Vesting Order substantially in the forms attached to, and as those terms are defined in, the RVO Sale Agreement; and
 - (b) closing of the RVO Transaction shall occur on September 12, 2023.
- 3. This Order is without prejudice to the rights and positions of any party with respect to the appropriateness or otherwise of the RVO Transaction and the approval of the RVO Sale Agreement, including the right of any party to seek to vary or set aside any of the terms of this Order if the RVO Transaction and RVO Sale Agreement are approved.
- 4. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Order shall have the meaning given to them in the Sale Agreement.
- 5. Upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate substantially in the form attached as Schedule "D" hereto (the "Receiver's Certificate"), all right, title and interest of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") in and to the Purchased Assets described in the Sale Agreement shall vest absolutely in the Purchaser in fee simple, free and clear of and from any and all security interests (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), hypothecs, mortgages, trusts or deemed trusts (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), liens, executions, levies, charges, or other financial or monetary claims, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise (collectively, the "Claims") including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing: (i) any encumbrances or charges created by the Order of this Court dated February 16, 2023; (ii) all charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations pursuant to the Personal Property Security Act of British Columbia or any other personal property registry system; and (iii) those Claims listed on Schedule "E" hereto (all of which are collectively referred to as the "Encumbrances", which term shall not include the permitted encumbrances, easements and restrictive covenants listed on Schedule "F" hereto), and, for greater certainty, this Court orders that all of the Encumbrances affecting or relating to the Purchased Assets are hereby expunged and discharged as against the Purchased Assets.

- 6. Upon presentation for registration in the Land Title Office for the Land Title District of Vancouver of a certified copy of this Order, together with a letter from Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP, solicitors for the Receiver, authorizing registration of this Order, the British Columbia Registrar of Land Titles is hereby directed to:
 - (a) enter the Purchaser as the owner of the Lands, as identified in Schedule "G" hereto, together with all buildings and other structures, facilities and improvements located thereon and fixtures, systems, interests, licenses, rights, covenants, restrictive covenants, commons, ways, profits, privileges, rights, easements and appurtenances to the said hereditaments belonging, or with the same or any part thereof, held or enjoyed or appurtenant thereto, in fee simple in respect of the Lands, and this Court declares that it has been proved to the satisfaction of the Court on investigation that the title of the Purchaser in and to the Lands is a good, safe holding and marketable title and directs the BC Registrar to register indefeasible title in favour of the Purchaser as aforesaid; and
 - (b) having considered the interest of third parties, to discharge, release, delete and expunge from title to the Lands all of the registered Encumbrances except for those listed in Schedule "F".
- 7. For the purposes of determining the nature and priority of Claims, the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets shall stand in the place and stead of the Purchased Assets, and from and after the delivery of the Receiver's Certificate all Claims shall attach to the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets with the same priority as they had with respect to the Purchased Assets immediately prior to the sale, as if the Purchased Assets had not been sold and remained in the possession or control of the person having had possession or control immediately prior to the sale.
- 8. The Receiver is to file with the Court a copy of the Receiver's Certificate forthwith after delivery thereof.
- 9. Pursuant to section 7(3)(c) of the Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act (Canada) or section 18(10)(o) of the Personal Information Protection Act (British Columbia), the Receiver is hereby authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to the Purchaser (i) all human resources and payroll information in the Debtors' records pertaining to the Debtors' past and current employees; and (ii) all personal and banking information in the Debtors' records pertaining to Tenants in relation to the Leases and the Accounts Receivable. The Purchaser shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it in a manner which is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by the Debtors.

- 10. Subject to the terms of the Sale Agreement, possession of the Purchased Assets, including any real property (subject to the Leases), shall be delivered by the Receiver to the Purchaser at 12:00 noon on the Closing Date (as defined in the Sale Agreement), subject to the permitted encumbrances as set out in the Sale Agreement and listed on Schedule "F".
- 11. The Receiver, with the consent of the Purchaser, shall be at liberty to extend the Closing Date to such later date as those parties may agree without the necessity of a further Order of this Court.
- 12. Notwithstanding:
 - (a) these proceedings;
 - (b) any applications for a bankruptcy order in respect of the Debtors or any of them now or hereafter made pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such applications; and
 - (c) any assignment in bankruptcy made by or in respect of the Debtors or any of them,

the vesting of the Purchased Assets in the Purchaser pursuant to this Order shall be binding on any trustee in bankruptcy that may be appointed in respect of the Debtor and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Debtors, nor shall it constitute or be deemed to be a transfer at undervalue, fraudulent preference, assignment, fraudulent conveyance or other reviewable transaction under the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* or any other applicable federal or provincial legislation, nor shall it constitute oppressive or unfairly prejudicial conduct pursuant to any applicable federal or provincial legislation.

- 13. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Receiver, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order or to assist the Receiver and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.
- 14. The Receiver or any other party have liberty to apply for such further or other directions or relief as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.

15. Endorsement of this Order by counsel appearing on this application, other than counsel for the Receiver, is hereby dispensed with.

THE FOLLOWING PARTIES APPROVE THE FORM OF THIS ORDER AND CONSENT TO EACH OF THE ORDERS, IF ANY, THAT ARE INDICATED ABOVE AS BEING BY CONSENT:

Signature of Vicki Tickle Lawyer for the Receiver

BY THE COURT

REGISTRAR

Schedule A – List of Counsel

Counsel	Party			
Emily MacKinnon and Elie Laskin	Peakhill Capital Inc.			
Jordan Schultz and Emma Newbery	Cenyard Pacific Developments Inc.			
Owen James	His Majesty the King in right of the Province of British Columbia			
Colin Brousson and Samantha Arbor IV (INT) MF CORP., and WB Canada Partr LLC				
William Roberts	Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd.			

Schedule B - The Sale Agreement

(See attached)

Schedule C – Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023 (RVO Sale Agreement)

(See attached)

- 2 -

Schedule D - Receiver's Certificate

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

RECEIVER'S CERTIFICATE

- A. Pursuant to an Order of the Honourable Mr. Justice Loo of the Supreme Court of British Columbia (the "Court") dated February 16, 2023, KSV Restructuring Inc. was appointed as the receiver and manager of all the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon (the "Land"), together with the Land itself, and including proceeds thereof.
- B. Pursuant to an Order of the Court dated July 13, 2023, the Court approved the agreement of purchase and sale (the "Sale Agreement") between the Receiver and Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. (the "Purchaser") dated June 14, 2023, and provided for the vesting in the Purchaser of the Debtors' right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which vesting is to be effective with respect to the Purchased Assets upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate confirming (i) payment by the Purchaser of the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets; (ii) that the conditions to Closing as set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and (iii) the Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated herein, capitalized terms have the meanings set out in the Sale Agreement.

THE RECEIVER HEREBY CERTIFIES the following:

- 1. The Purchaser has paid and the Receiver has received the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets payable on the Closing Date pursuant to the Sale Agreement;
- 2. The conditions to Closing set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and
- 3. The Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.

This Certificate was delivered by the Receiver at [time] on [date].

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Receiver of the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the Land, together with the Land itself, and the proceeds thereof, and not in its personal capacity

Per:

Name:

Title:

Land Title Office 3240, 3260 and 3280 East 58 th Avenue PID: 007-982-160			
		Registration Number / Charge	Registered Owner
		CA7524425 Mortgage	WOODBOURNE CANADA IV GP ULC WB CANADA PARTNERS IV (INT) MF CORP. WB CANADA PARTNERS IV MF, LLC
CA7524426 Assignment of Rents	WOODBOURNE CANADA IV GP ULC WB CANADA PARTNERS IV (INT) MF CORP. WB CANADA PARTNERS IV MF, LLC		
CA8598034 Mortgage	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.		
CA8598035 Assignment of Rents	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.		
CA8606271 Priority Agreement	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.		
CA9812473 Mortgage	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.		
CA9812474 Assignment of Rents	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.		
CA9813856 Priority Agreement	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.		
CA9813857 Priority Agreement	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.		

Schedule E - Claims to be Deleted/Expunged from Title to the Lands

Schedule F - Permitted Encumbrances, Easements and Restrictive Covenants related to the Lands

- 1. The reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in the original grant thereof from the Crown of any of the Lands and the statutory exceptions to title currently applicable to the Lands;
- 2. A claim of right, title or jurisdiction which may be made or established by any aboriginal peoples by virtue of their status as aboriginal peoples on or over any Lands;
- 3. Liens for taxes, assessments, rates, duties, charges or levies not at the time due, which related to obligations or liabilities assumed by the Purchaser;
- 4. The encumbrances listed below with respect to the Lands:
 - (a) Right of Way 548725M in favor of the City of Vancouver;
 - (b) Easement and Indemnity Agreement 551204M in favour of the City of Vancouver;
 - (c) Right of Way 560698M in favour of British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority transferred to Statutory Right of Way GB111848; and
- 5. Statutory Right of Way GB111848 in favour of B.C. Gas Inc. and British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority.

Schedule G – The Lands

Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160

No. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.

Petitioner

- and -

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ET AL

Respondents

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

CASSELS BROCK & BLACKWELL LLP

Lawyers 2200 – 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver BC V6E 3C8

Vicki Tickle Tel: 604 691 6100 Fax: 604 691 6120 Email: <u>vtickle@cassels.com</u>

Schedule C – Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated as of July 13, 2023 (RVO Sale Agreement)

(See attached)

AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT OF PURCHASE AND SALE

THIS AMENDMENT (this "**Agreement**") dated for reference the 13th day of July 2023 BETWEEN:

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Court-appointed receiver and manager of the Receivership Property

(the "Receiver")

-and-

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

(the "Purchaser", and together with the Receiver, the "Parties")

WHEREAS:

- A. On March 23, 2023, the Court pronounced an Order authorizing and directing the Receiver to carry out a sale process for the solicitation of offers to purchase all or substantially all of the Receivership Property.
- B. On June 14, 2023, the Parties entered into an Agreement of Purchase and Sale (the "**RVO** Sale Agreement").
- C. By Order dated July 13, 2023, the Court approved the transaction contemplated by the Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated June 14, 2023 between the parties, as amended by an Amendment to Agreement of Purchase and Sale dated for reference July 13, 2023, subject only to judicial determination on or after August 4, 2023 that the transaction (the "Transaction") contemplated by the RVO Sale Agreement, as amended by this Agreement, be approved.
- D. The Parties have agreed to amend the RVO Sale Agreement to reflect the provisions of the Alternative AVO on the terms and conditions set out herein.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set forth in the Sale Agreement and this Agreement, including the Purchase Price and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties covenant and agree as follows:

Article 1 INTERPRETATION

1.1 All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the RVO Sale Agreement.

Article 2 AMENDMENTS

2.1 The Sale Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

(a) The following definition of "Alternative AVO" is inserted into Section 1.1, after the definition of "Agreement"):

"**Alternative AVO**" means the approval and vesting Order granted by the Court on July 13, 2023;"

(b) The definition of "Closing Date" is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

""Closing Date" means September 12, 2023, being the date that is the first Business Day following the date that is 60 days following the date on which the Alternative AVO was granted by the Court, or such other date as may be agreed in writing by the Parties."

(c) Section 3.2(b)(ii) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"(ii) [Intentionally Deleted];"

Article 3 GENERAL

3.1 Sale Agreement

Except as expressly provided herein, all of the terms and provisions of the Sale Agreement are and shall remain in full force and effect.

3.2 Applicable Law

This Agreement shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the laws of Canada applicable therein;

3.3 Time of the Essence

Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement.

3.4 Further Assurances

Each of the Parties shall from time-to-time hereafter and upon any reasonable request of the other, execute and deliver, make or cause to be made all such further acts, deeds, assurances and things as may be required or necessary to more effectually implement and carry out the true intent and meaning of this Agreement.

3.5 Successors and Assigns

This Agreement shall be binding on the Parties and their respective heirs, executors, successors and permitted assigns.

3.6 Counterparts; Electronic Transmission

3.7 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same agreement. The Parties agree that this Agreement may be transmitted by electronic transmission via email and that the reproduction of signatures by way of electronic transmission via email will be treated as

though such reproduction were executed originals and each Party undertakes to provide the other with a copy of this Agreement bearing original signatures within a reasonable time after the date of execution.

[Signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

Per: Xintai Liu Name: Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Title: I have the authority to bind the corporation **IN WITNESS WHEREOF** the Parties thereto have executed this Agreement under seal as evidenced by their properly authorized officers in that behalf as of the day and year first above written.

CENYARD SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LTD.

Per:

Name: Xintai Liu Title: Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., solely in its capacity as the Receiver and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:

Name: Noah Goldstein Title: Managing Director I have the authority to bind the corporation

Schedule D – Receiver's Certificate

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

RECEIVER'S CERTIFICATE

- A. Pursuant to an Order of the Honourable Mr. Justice Loo of the Supreme Court of British Columbia (the "Court") dated February 16, 2023, KSV Restructuring Inc. was appointed as the receiver and manager of all the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. (collectively, the "Debtors") as they relate to the land legally described as Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160 and the buildings thereon (the "Land"), together with the Land itself, and including proceeds thereof.
- B. Pursuant to an Order of the Court dated July 13, 2023, the Court approved the agreement of purchase and sale (the "Sale Agreement") between the Receiver and Cenyard Southview Gardens Ltd. (the "Purchaser") dated June 14, 2023, and provided for the vesting in the Purchaser of the Debtors' right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which vesting is to be effective with respect to the Purchased Assets upon delivery by the Receiver to the Purchaser of a certificate confirming (i) payment by the Purchaser of the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets; (ii) that the conditions to Closing as set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and (iii) the Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated herein, capitalized terms have the meanings set out in the Sale Agreement.

THE RECEIVER HEREBY CERTIFIES the following:

- 1. The Purchaser has paid and the Receiver has received the Purchase Price for the Purchased Assets payable on the Closing Date pursuant to the Sale Agreement;
- 2. The conditions to Closing set out in Article 4 of the Sale Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Receiver and the Purchaser; and
- 3. The Transaction has been completed to the satisfaction of the Receiver.

This Certificate was delivered by the Receiver at [time] on [date].

KSV RESTRUCTURING INC., in its capacity as Receiver of the assets, undertakings and businesses of Southview Gardens BT Ltd., Southview Gardens Limited Partnership, and Southview Gardens Properties Ltd. as they relate to the Land, together with the Land itself, and the proceeds thereof, and not in its personal capacity

Per: _____

Name:

Title:

Land Title Office	
3240, 3260 a	nd 3280 East 58 th Avenue
PID: 007-982-160	
Registration Number / Charge	Registered Owner
CA7524425 Mortgage	WOODBOURNE CANADA IV GP ULC WB CANADA PARTNERS IV (INT) MF CORP. WB CANADA PARTNERS IV MF, LLC
CA7524426 Assignment of Rents	WOODBOURNE CANADA IV GP ULC WB CANADA PARTNERS IV (INT) MF CORP. WB CANADA PARTNERS IV MF, LLC
CA8598034 Mortgage	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.
CA8598035 Assignment of Rents	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.
CA8606271 Priority Agreement	PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.
CA9812473 Mortgage	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.
CA9812474 Assignment of Rents	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.
CA9813856 Priority Agreement	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.
CA9813857 Priority Agreement	CENYARD PACIFIC DEVELOPMENTS INC.

Schedule E – Claims to be Deleted/Expunged from Title to the Lands

Schedule F - Permitted Encumbrances, Easements and Restrictive Covenants related to the Lands

- 1. The reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in the original grant thereof from the Crown of any of the Lands and the statutory exceptions to title currently applicable to the Lands;
- 2. A claim of right, title or jurisdiction which may be made or established by any aboriginal peoples by virtue of their status as aboriginal peoples on or over any Lands;
- 3. Liens for taxes, assessments, rates, duties, charges or levies not at the time due, which related to obligations or liabilities assumed by the Purchaser;
- 4. The encumbrances listed below with respect to the Lands:
 - (a) Right of Way 548725M in favor of the City of Vancouver;
 - (b) Easement and Indemnity Agreement 551204M in favour of the City of Vancouver;
 - (c) Right of Way 560698M in favour of British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority transferred to Statutory Right of Way GB111848; and
- 5. Statutory Right of Way GB111848 in favour of B.C. Gas Inc. and British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority.

Schedule G – The Lands

Lot 14, District Lot 334, Plan 13993, PID 007-982-160

No. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPITAL INC.

Petitioner

- and -

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ET AL

Respondents

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

CASSELS BROCK & BLACKWELL LLP

Lawyers 2200 – 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver BC V6E 3C8

Vicki Tickle Tel: 604 691 6100 Fax: 604 691 6120 Email: <u>vtickle@cassels.com</u>

NO. VLC-S-S-231065 VANCOUVER REGISTRY

IN THE SUPREME COURT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

BETWEEN:

PEAKHILL CAPTIAL INC.

PETITIONER

AND:

SOUTHVIEW GARDENS LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, SOUTHVIEW GARDENS BT LTD., SOUTHVIEW GARDENS PROPERTIES LTD., ZHEN YU ZHONG, JUNCHAO MO, COROMANDEL PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., BAYSHORE PROPERTIES (2016) LTD., AND COROMANDEL HOLDINGS LTD.

RESPONDENTS

ORDER MADE AFTER APPLICATION

CASSELS BROCK & BLACKWELL LLP

Lawyers 2200 – 885 West Georgia Street Vancouver, BC V6E 3C8

Vicki Tickle Tel: 604.691.6100 Fax: 604.691.6120 Email: vtickle@cassels.com